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Abstract: Throughout the Appalachian Mountain chain, entrepreneurs have capitalized on the outdoor sporting experience.  
Both summer and winter sports such as fly fishing, hiking, skiing and snowboarding are very popular. One popular emerging 
activity is skeet, trap, and sporting clays shooting.  Major tourist enterprises are developing this opportunity for both tourists 
and local residents.  To meet the increasing demand, ranges are being constructed throughout the region from Alabama to 
Maine.  There are approximately 12 ranges in North Carolina and 10 in east Tennessee.  Although these activities have had 
few opponents, skeet, sporting clays, and trap establishments have received noise level complaints.  An experiment was 
designed to test noise levels at one skeet, sporting clays, and trap course situated on a resort.  Range management specified that 
only standard target load would be allowed.  Initially data was collected at the noise source and it was determined that reports 
from 12 and 20 gauge shotguns were statistically insignificant.  However due to the trap station being partially enclosed and 
the skeet station being open there was a significant difference between the trap (85.85 dBA) and skeet (74.95 dBA) stations.  
Three hundred and thirty samples were taken at the closest guest activity between August 2015 and March 2016. The noise 
level averaged 53.7 dBA (σ = 7.43dBA).    During the third phase (January to March 2016) 44 samples were obtained at the 
main resort lodge.  At the lodge noise level averaged 31.9 dBA (σ = 5.45).  Noise levels are well below the nuisance level.  
These observations were significantly below the ambient noise Guests at both locations were asked if they had noticed the 
reports.  Only about 5% noticed the reports and of that fewer 1% objected. 
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1. Introduction 
 

Noise levels have been a noted public concern since the mid-20th century. In 1969, the passage of National 
Environmental Protection Act (NEPA) initiated the promotion of environmentally conscious policy, established the President’s 
Council of Environmental Quality, and enforced the issuance of environmental assessments (EAs) and environmental impact 
statements (EISs) from federal agencies (US APA, 1969).  In 1970, the Occupational Health and Safety Administration (OSHA) 
provided standards for assessing, enforcing, and alleviating effects of noise exposure in the workplace (OSHA, 1970).   In 
1972, the Noise Control Act (NCA) of 1972 for the regulation of general public noise pollution was legislated (OSHA 1972).  
These directives viewed the inadequate control of noise as detrimental to the health and welfare of the United States population. 
The OSHA policy required a level of 85dba at 8 hour intervals to be considered of harm to employees in a work setting, but 
the NEPA and NCA did not set quantitative standards for public noise. In the United Kingdom, the Environment Protection 
Act (ACT) of 1997 sets out geographical zones and corresponding, quantifiable noise levels for the purpose of determining 
acceptable noise (UK Legislation, 1990).   According to the ACT, regular noise levels are recommended to not be greater than 
50dBA for commercial zones and 45dBA for residential zones.  In the literature on noise levels, the impact of 
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